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St Michael & All Angels’ Church, Shalbourne

The Annual Parochial Church Meeting will take place in the Church on
Wednesday 26 March 2013, at 7.30pm;   followed by Wine and Cheese.

AGENDA

1. Scripture Reading and Prayer

2. Apologies for Absence (Ian Dalziel)

3. Minutes of the Last APCM (20 March 2013)

4. Election of Churchwardens: (2) Rich Barker
Steve Connor

5. Election of Deanery Synod Members: (2) Jonny Buxton
……………………………..

6. Election of PCC Members (7) Andrew Blake
Ian Dalziel
Charles Scott
Anthony Tabor
Bill Withers
……………………………..
……………………………..

7. Team Rector’s Report

8. Churchwarden’s & Secretary’s Combined Report

9. Electoral Roll Report

10. Financial Report

11. Shalbourne CE Primary School Report

12. Church Fabric Report

13. Bell Tower Report

14. Churchyard Report

15. Parish Magazine Report

16. Any other business

Closing Prayer



St Michael & All Angels’ Church, Shalbourne
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

The MINUTES of the Easter Vestry and the Annual Parochial Church Meeting
held in the Church on Tuesday 20th March 2013 at 7.30pm.

There were 14 people present

Canon Stephen Trapnell welcomed those present in the name of the Team Rector, whose arrival had been delayed.
Stephen therefore opened the meeting with prayer and chaired the Easter Vestry.

1. Scripture Reading and Prayer.   There was a reading from Acts 14, followed by prayer.

2. Apologies for absence were received from Carolyn Bartholomew, Jonny Buxton, Larry Sargent, Charles
Scott, Elizabeth Shaw-Hardie, and Anthony Tabor.

3. Minutes of the last APCM. (27.03.2012).   Duly agreed and signed.

4. Election of Church Wardens (2)   There being no other nominations, Rich Barker was elected. There was a
special word of thanks to Barb Grisdale for her encouragement and faithful support.

5. Election of Deanery Synod Representatives. (2)    Jonny Buxton was proposed and elected.

6. Election of PCC Members (7).  Anne Banks, Carolyn Bartholomew, Andrew Blake, Ian Dalziel, Charles Scott,
Anthony Tabor, and Bill Withers were elected en bloc.

7. Team Rector’s Report. The Team Rector said that he regarded Shalbourne as one of the most encouraging
parishes in the Savernake team, despite it having been through a difficult year:  the theft of lead in August, a rainy
day for the Car Show in September, and the problems concerning the closure of Bagshot Chapel.   He thanked all
those who contributed so much to the life of the church.

8. Churchwardens Report. Rich spoke of the welcome given to the arrival of the new Team Rector in July,
and the aim to encourage mission across the whole team.  He outlined the changes due to take place regarding the
Sunday Services:  Matins will be on the 2nd Sunday, and Holy Communion on the 4th.  He thanked Tracy Sant, Ron
Campbell, Barb Grisdale, and Stephen Trapnell, who stood down from their various roles, and he praised those who
have kindly risen to take their place.

9. PCC Secretary’s Report and the Electoral Roll Report. The Secretary observed that there had been a
mixture of good and bad during the course and the past year, outlining them in his Report. After 9 years as Hon.
Secretary, he himself is standing down. There has been a complete renewal of the Church Electoral Roll this year,
and 73 names are currently on roll.

10. The Finance Report. Larry Sargent was away on business, and so Rich presented the Accounts.  The
income was £15,000 down on last year, while the expenditure increased by more than £24,000, leaving only £15,000
in reserve.   It is hoped that the eventual sale of Bagshot Chapel will help to make up the shortfall.   Larry was
thanked for his very competent work as Hon. Treasurer.

11. Shalbourne CE Primary School Report. Jenni Blake reported a number of changes in staff at the School,
but in spite of this, the outstanding record of achievement has been maintained, and amazing variety of activities
continues to provide an excellent platform for learning. The School is one to be proud of.



12. Church Fabric Report.   Charles Scott was not able to be present, but his Report contained three headings.
The Quinquennial Inspection which revealed no immediate major expenses:  the Church roof repairs, which have
recently been completed:  and the repairs carried out on the Chancel East Window.

13. The Bell Tower Report The Bells are in good working order, and there is a loyal band of ringers. It has
been possible to ring for a number of Sunday Services during the year.

14. The Shalbourne Parish Magazine. Elizabeth Shaw-Hardie has kindly taken over the editorial from Ron
Campbell, who left the magazine in very good shape.  Elizabeth has brought some refreshing new ideas to the
content of the magazine, engaging with current issues of the day, and inviting feed-back.

15. The Churchyard Report. Andrew Blake has nobly taken on responsibility for the churchyard; he has tidied
up some of the trees, and planted a row of beeches to hide the unsightly surround to the compost heap.  He gently
pointed out that the heap is for compost, and should not to be treated as a rubbish dump!

16. Any other business. Andrew Blake repeated his request for sensitivity towards those who wish to be quiet
in Church before the Service begins, especially when there is Holy Communion.     Rich wanted to thank all those who
had come to the Annual Meeting for their support of the Church during the past year.    He ended by presenting the
retiring Secretary with a magnificent Cox’s Apple Tree - a gift that was thankfully received and was much
appreciated.

17. Closing Prayer. Stephen closed the meeting with a prayer at 9.00pm;  and all were invited to stay for
Wine and Cheese laid out in the side aisle. With an abundance of beautifully prepared snacks and cheese, and
pleasantly washed down with a glass of wine, we returned home with happy hearts at 9.45pm.

Stephen Trapnell



The Churchwarden and Secretary’s Combined Report
Since the arrival of the new Team Rector in 2012, the Savernake Team parishes have been presented with the
challenge of migrating away from their existence as discrete entities and embracing the concept of collaborative
working alongside each other as a team.  Implicit within this is the concept that the church should not be considered
a discrete entity in the community but should stand up at the centre and reach out to its community which it
supports from within. An additional challenge is the dearth of clergy and the reliance on Lay-leadership not only in
parish affairs but for services as well.  For Shalbourne, additional challenges presented at the end of 2012 were the
poor financial position of St Michaels following the roof lead theft and, for the PCC, the appointment of a Secretary
following the retirement of Stephen Trapnell.

In the past year we have taken some good strides towards addressing those issues. There have been extra services,
a bit experimental and specially constructed to be meaningful to all whether they be regular church attendees or
not.  There was some very positive feedback regarding the All Souls Day and ‘Beat the Winter Blues’ services and, led
by Stephen Trapnell, the Fix and Repair Café reached out to the community in a very tangible way.  The Childrens
Club has renewed vigour and plans are in place for a community event at the end of 2014 which will allow the older
children to contribute to the community.  The church and school have also performed collaboratively by establishing
a link with the Salisbury-based Trussell Trust foodbank and the next year will see regular collections for that charity
in school and in the church. Links also continue to be strengthened with the other team parishes by participation in
the Childrens Summer Holiday Clubs, Dads and Childrens Campout and in the joint church services which are
regularly held with Tidcombe and Ham. The Mission of St Michaels church in Shalbourne to be serving the
community from the centre is now becoming well established and the recent appointment of Jo Reid the 3rd Team
Vicar is very welcome as we continue our work.  There has been renewed vigour in many areas and in particular the
very welcome arrival of Steve Connor as a prospective Churchwarden has improved collaboration with the school.  It
is Steve’s intention to stand as a second churchwarden at the 2014 Easter Vestry.  Steve is already making his mark
and I wish him well for his aspirations at St Michaels. In addition to serving our community, it has been an aspiration
for some time to serve our visitors who, upon visiting the church, have been without the benefit of some sort of
guide to the treasures and features which lie within.  Jim Moore and Lindsay Symon have performed lengthy and
painstaking research into the history from a variety of sources and, thanks to them, a new Church History booklet
has been produced which will be offered for sale; copies will lie in the church for visitors to peruse as they make
their way around the building.

I am very grateful to Larry Sargent who will step down this year from his role as PCC Treasurer.  Larry’s expertise has
been very much called upon as we managed the financial crisis thrust upon us last year.  We are now financially
solvent once again and thanks are owing to work of the PCC members in the recent financial campaign but most
significantly to the individuals who have anonymously donated and pledged money to the recently appointed Church
Fabric Fund.  Their generosity has been simply astounding and we are in better shape as we attempt to maintain our
beautiful church not only as a place of worship but also as an asset to the village and community for future
generations.  In these times one cannot do everything, though, and it is with regret that we have been required to
initiate closure of The Chapel of the Good Shepherd at Bagshot for which the Shalbourne PCC is the trustee. As
expected, that has been the topic of some contention and has required delicate handling but the forthcoming year
should sadly bring about the closure and eventual sale of the building.

The Congregation at St Michaels is small but very loyal and many people do a lot of work, often unseen, to keep
things running. I am very grateful to all of them.  We have a great church and community which continues to grow.
There is indeed plenty to look forward to in the forthcoming year. I would wish to appeal to individuals who might
be able to help on the PCC in the next year.  Owing to several retirements this year, we are in need of a Treasurer
and a Secretary.  If there was anybody out there who felt able to help, I would be very grateful.

Richard Barker



Parish Electoral Role Report

At the APCM last year our role amounted to 74 persons. Since then, we have gained 2 and lost 8 members.  The total
number of individuals on the Parish Electoral Role therefore stands at 68.

Jonny Buxton

Financial Report
The roof theft of 2012 left the PCC in a very poor financial position at the end of 2013 and the PCC was required to
default on the payment of Parish Share for the latter part of that year.  Whilst the Car Show had been a very
successful means of generating revenue over the years, it was well understood that continued success could not be
guaranteed.  It was also recognised that whist the church is a place of worship for some people, as a building it is
also a beautiful and very valued asset to the village and wider community.  It has also been recognised for some time
that in order to maintain ancient buildings a savings strategy needs to be implemented such that, should a large
repair need to be performed, sufficient funds would be available.  In the summer of 2013 a financial campaign was
instigated to ensure that:

1. The PCC could return to solvency as soon as possible, and
2. A strategy could be developed to ensure sufficient funds for long-term essential maintenance

The financial campaign involved the production and distribution to every household of a short document detailing
the significance of our church and the financial challenge which exists.  As a result of that campaign, there have been
several immensely generous donations and pledges from parishioners which have allowed us to set up the new
Church Fabric Fund (CFF).  This will be run separately from the existing PCC fund and will be solely for church fabric
maintenance. It will not be used for funding new projects (the church sign being an example) which will have to be
underpinned by existing PCC funds should they be available.  Additionally it is an aspiration that the PCC will annually
supplement the CFF from existing funds so that it grows each year.

Following the successful 2013 car show and a higher-than-expected reclamation of gift aid on church collections, the
PCC is once again solvent and has started to repay the arrears of Parish Share. The PCC is once again in a good
financial position and was able to ‘kick-start’ the CFF with a transfer of £5000. We continue to pursue ideas for
ongoing fund-raising especially as the car show arrangements have this year been assumed by the Shalbourne Social
Club and emphasis has moved towards other capital projects for the village. The hard work, assistance and
generosity of many people in the community have enabled us to look to the future with plans in place such that we
are now less vulnerable to acute financial upset and are better able to look after our beautiful church.

Richard Barker



Shalbourne PCC Financial Statements for the year ending 31 December

£ Unrestricted Restricted Endowment &

Notes funds funds other funds 2013 2012

Receipts & payments account

Receipts

Voluntary - regular

Planned 2 15,746 15,746 6,179

Collections 3 2,348 2,348 3,514

Income tax recovered 4 4,467 4,467 1,353

Voluntary - other 5 15,774 15,774 6,277

Activites for generating funds 6 19,312 19,312 8,913

Grants 13 - - -

Investment income 201 201 276

Total receipts 57,850 - - 57,850 26,512

Payments

Church activities

Diocesan share (4,929) (4,929) (11,918)

Ministry expenses (1,680) (1,680) (1,349)

Building works & capital expenditure 7 (18,938) (18,938) (22,831)

Other payments 8 (16,896) (16,896) (18,188)

Total payments (42,444) - - (42,444) (54,286)

Net receipts 11 15,406 - - 15,406 (27,774)

Statement of assets & liabilities

Assets

Cash funds

NatWest current account 100 100 100

NatWest reserve account 23,589 23,589 8,222

CBF deposit fund 9 6,953 - - 6,953 6,913

Total cash 30,641 - - 30,641 15,235

Other monetary assets  

Income tax recoverable 10 3,937 3,937 1,545

Bagshot C of E fixed interest securities - 332 332 343

Shalbourne C of E investment fund - 4,641 4,641 4,155

Total other monetary assets 3,937 - 4,973 8,910 6,043

Total monetary assets 34,578 - 4,973 39,551 21,278

Fixed assets

Fixtures & fittings 1,041 1,041 1,157

Marquee 219 219 243

Total 11 1,260 1,260 1,400

Current assets

Uncleared cheques - - -

Total assets 35,838 - 4,973 40,811 22,678

Liabilities

Parish Share Arrears For 2013 14 (6,960) (6,960) -

Total liabilities (6,960) - - (6,960) -

Net assets 28,878 - 4,973 33,851 22,678

Total 



Shalbourne PCC Financial Statements for the year ending 31 December

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 2013 2012

1. The financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the Church Accounting Regulations 2006

 using the receipts and payments basis.

2. This relates to collections under the gift aid scheme. 

3. This relates to collections not subject to the gift aid scheme. 

4. This relates to the recovery of tax on donations made via gift aid and VAT on building work.

          Tax recovered on gift aid donations 1,551 1,353

          VAT recovered 2,916

          Total 4,467 1,353

5. Voluntary other receipts comprise

          Magazine sales & advertising 3,385 3,526

          Weddings 913 288

          Funerals & graveyard fees 1,242 1,121

          Donations 1,903 442

Insurance claim proceeds 7,090 -

        Other 1,242 900

15,774 6,277

 

6. The Classic Car show held on 29 September 2013 raised a total of £13,998 (2012: £5,284) being the

 difference between receipts of £19,312 (2012: £8,913) and expenses of £5,314 (2012: £3,629).  

 

7. During the year improvements were made to the church building as follows:

Reroofing 16,508

Repairs to interior 1,710

           New sign 3,421

           Planning & Supply of new porch doors 4,943

           Electrical work and supply of additional heaters 12,867

           Gates 790

           Other 720 810

18,938 22,831

8. Other payments comprise:

Maintenance of church and grounds £2,621 £4,868

Car show expenses £5,314 £3,629

Donations £1,820 £2,660

Parish Magazine costs £2,661 £2,569

Insurance £2,436 £2,474

Utility costs £1,128 £974

All other £917 £1,014

16,896 18,188

9. The CBF restricted funds were nil 2013 (2012: nil) and CBF unrestricted funds were £6,953

(2012: £6,913)

10. Tax to be recovered on gift aid donations received in the year @ 25% 3,937 1,545

11. No assets were purchased in 2013 (2012: nil).

          Net book value at 1 January 1,400 1,555

          Additions at cost - -

          Depreciation (at 10% per annum) (140) (156)

          Net book value at 31 December 1,260 1,400

12. The reconciliation of net receipts to the change in total monetary assets is shown below:

          Total monetary assets brought forward 21,278 49,596

          Net receipts 15,406 (27,774)

          Prior year receipts cleared in current year (1,545) (2,465)

          Change in value of investments 475 377

          Add tax not yet reclaimed re 2013 3,937 1,545

          Total monetary assets carried forward 39,551 21,278

13. There were no grants received in 2013 (2012: nil). 

 

14 Payment of the Parish Share was suspended during 2013 and the amount owed is 6,960 -

The arrears are due for payment during 2014



(1) which gives me reasonable cause to believe that in any material respect the
requirements
a. to keep accounting records in accordance with section 41 of the Act; and
b. to prepare financial statements, which accord with the accounting records

and comply with the requirements of the Act and the Regulations

Independent examiner's report to the PCC ofSt Michael & All Angels',
Shalbourne

This report on the fmancial statements of the PCC for the year ended 31 December 2013
is in respect of an examination carried out in accordance with the Church Accounting
Regulations 2006 (the "Regulations") and section 43 of the Charities Act 1993 (the
"Act").

Respective responsibilities of the PCC and the examiner
As members of the PCC, you are responsible for the preparation of the financial
statements. You consider that the audit requirement of the Regulations and section 43(2)
of the Act do not apply. It is my responsibility to issue this report on those financial
statements in accordance with the terms of the Regulations.

Basis of this report
My examination was carried out in accordance with the General Directions given by the
Charity Commission under section 43(7)(b) of the Act and to be found in the Church
Guidance, 2006 edition, issued by the Finance Division of the Archbishop's Council.
That examination includes a review of the accounting records kept by the PCC and a
comparison of the accounts with those records. It also includes considering any unusual
items or disclosures in the financial statements and seeking explanations from you as
trustees concerning any such matters. The procedures undertaken do not provide all the
evidence that would be required in an audit, and consequently I do not express an audit
opinion on the view given by the accounts.

Independent examiner's statement
In connection with my examination, no matter has come to my attention:

have not been met; or

(2) to which, in my opinion, attention should be drawn in order to enable a proper
understanding of the accounts to be reached.

I1/Jflt,_)__
Mr Nicholas Badman ACA
Ivy House
Shalbourne

14 March 2014



Church Fabric Report

After the events of 2012, when St Michael and All Angels received its Quinquennial Church Architects
Report,; and endured the theft of lead from the Sputh Aisle Roof, there is less to report for 2013 regarding
Church Fabric itself, but more on provision of finance for fabric repair.

The works on the roof were completed in April, both on schedule and on budget, by contractors GSL.
Redecoration of the interior of the South Aisle, which suffered water damage as a result of rain seepage
immediately after the lead theft, was also done in April. The cost of the latter was covered fully by
insurance: it will be remembered that the repair of the roof itself was only partly benefited from insurance
cover, with some £8,000 of expenses having to be met from Church Funds after the maximum insurance
payment of £5,000, although VAT on the repair was fully met by a grant from the Listed Places of Worship
Grant Scheme. This created a ‘hole’ in Church Funds that has only recently been filled.

Since 2008, the PCC has relied mainly on funding from the Annual Classic Car Rally held at Shalbourne
Manor to meet the cost of fabric repairs, and significant works have been carried out thanks to this.
Notwithstanding this, it was felt that, in the long term, it would be imprudent to rely on such a source of
funds: the event has ‘outgrown’ the Manor, (and indeed is moving to the Sports Ground, with different
fundraising priorities), and weather conditions make revenue from such an event unpredictable in any
case.

As part of a wider fundraising effort undertaken by the PCC during the summer of 2013, a separate Church
Fabric Fund (CFF) has been set up to receive pledges and donations with the specific purpose of funding a
long term maintenance programme for St Michael and All Angels. We are pleased to report that the CFF,
‘seeded’ with a PCC grant of £5,000 from the proceeds of the 2013 Classic Car Rally, has attracted good
support so far, and work is set to begin shortly on drawing up the maintenance programme with the
Church Architect. We would welcome further donations: anybody interested in the CFF should contact me
on charlesscott575@btinternet.com.

Charles Scott



The Churchyard Report

The most obvious feature since last year’s report has been the removal of the increasingly dilapidated oak
post and rail fence on either side of the main gate. Despite Stephen Trapnell’s frequent repairs the decision
to remove the wooden elements became inevitable when a wedding guest leant on a rail, it gave way and
legal action against the PCC momentarily loomed. Thankfully that threat evaporated. The concrete uprights
are sound and remain, and Rod Kent of Prosperous Farm has generously offered to supervise and cover all
costs of his team putting up a replacement post and rail fence – hopefully by the summer. He is said to be
excited at the prospect of having wood from Jethro Tull’s farm protecting Tull’s churchyard (a reference to
brass notice board about the agricultural pioneer near the church door).

The hedge surrounding the now full ‘New’ graveyard made too little growth to justify the expense of
trimming this season. It will, however, almost certainly require attention next winter.

The gates to the ‘New’ graveyard, which unfortunately lack adjustment, became jammed during the
autumn. Nicholas Baring, who donated the gates in memory of his sister Susan Rogaly, has contacted the
installer to rectify the problem, but notes that he is “somewhat disorganised”.

Part of a conifer at the end of the footpath came down in a recent storm and was removed, as was a large
limb of a tree beside the meadow last year. By the time this report is published drier weather should have
allowed the dead timber to have been cleared by burning.

Despite the often adverse weather last year Devizes-based contractor DL Stevens Ltd continued to provide
a good grass-cutting service, as the firm has done for many seasons. Other regular maintenance has
included weed-killing and autumn leaf clearance, particularly important within the ground level guttering,
and the removal of the annual growth of suckers on the pollarded lime trees. The main yew tree having
been tided last year, the smaller yew, currently smothered in ivy, is likely to receive similar treatment soon.
The beech plants intended to screen the ugly corrugated iron sheets of the compost heap, and part paid
for by Mark Lofthouse, have grown well.

Finally to repeat last year’s plea, plastic flower wrappings and other material which does not rapidly
degrade should not be placed on the compost heap. It is not a rubbish dump. If you have such items please
take them home, as the sign requests, for proper disposal.

Andrew Blake



The Tower Captain’s Report
The tradition, at St. Michael & All Angels, of ringing for mid-day on January 1st, initiated in
2000 by The Guild of Bellringers has continued. The service led by CanonAlan Deboo, was attended by
a congregation of 54, with bellringers representing 6 towers in our team. When the new Bishop of
Salisbury(a prolific peal ringer) led a service here, he commented that he thought we were the only
Church continuing this service.

On the 17th August 2013 we offered the use of our tower to the LEBRF open day. During the hour
allotted to us; 35 ringers attended representing 25 different towers. These included ringers from the
following Cathedrals; Derby, Lancaster, L eicester and Sydney!

Asseemsinevitable these days,the number of regular ringers decline. We now have only 3 ringers
from our own Parish,not all of whom can attend at anyone time. Asother towers in the team, we
are dependent on a small group of ringers who are prepared to travel around the team to ring for
servicesand weddings. We continue practising on Thursday evenings from 7:30pm to 9:00pm, and we
now have visitors from Great Bedwyn. This helps us all to expand our repertoire. Anyone interested in
ringing, training or just curious to seewhat we do are alwayswelcome. (Contact the Tower Captain
Ian Dalzielon 01672 870824). Many ringers on the team attend the Collingbournes on Mondays,
where Mike Holt (Tower Captain) and Gemma Holt (RingingMaster) make us all very welcome, and
stretch our abilities with gentle tuition.

At the beginning of 2013your Tower Captain, Ian Dalziel, was awarded the trophy for 'The Most
Improved Ringer' in the Salisbury Diocese by The Guild of Ringers(this includes Wiltshire, Hampshire &
Dorset).

Mike Holt hascontinued to effect necessary maintenance to the bells. He installed a cunning sliding
sound baffle under bell 5 which hasfinally resolved not only that bell shouting' but hasreduced the
noise level in the ringing chamber to allow almost normal speech. The last inspection indicated that
within the next year, we will need new top ropes and replacement ground pulleys. Thiswill cost
between £2000 - £3000.

I finish with yet another request for anyone interested in learning to ring or wishing to ring again
after a lapseto contact the Tower Captain. All the team towers are desperately short of ringers and
we only collectively need to losetwo or three more people, for some towers to fall silent.



Shalbourne Church of England Primary School Report 
 
Shalbourne School has had a stable year in so far as the staff is concerned and we are pleased to have an extra teacher, Mrs Zoe Garbutt on 
the team. We have an exceptional teaching team, our four permanent staff supported by our regular supply team and TAs means that we are 
able to provide a superb learning opportunity for all the pupils in our care. We also recognise the valuable contribution made by our village 
friends who come into school to hear readers and supervise many other activities.  
 
During the year we have been very fortunate to benefit from Anneka Richards, a volunteer working at the school for three days a week as part 
of her training. We also welcomed Miss Phoebe Cowan, PGCE student from Bath Spa University, to complete her final teaching practice with us 
in the Summer Term. Both students provide fresh eyes and enthusiasm and their commitment has been an inspiration to all. We wish them 
both well in their future careers in education. 
 
Pupil numbers continue to increase, and likewise the number of children transferring from other schools. To accommodate our extra pupils we 
have had to re-claim our mobile classroom. We tried to re-schedule a suitable time for the pre-school and toddler group to continue using our 
facilities but sadly we were not able to do so. The group are now holding their sessions in Ham Village Hall but we will continue to invite them 
to be involved and to attend various activities in the school. 
 
Our collaborative venture in the Marlborough Cluster Partnership continues to develop with much benefit to staff, children and governors. 
IƻǿŜǾŜǊΣ ǿŜ ŀǊŜ Ŏƻƴǎǘŀƴǘƭȅ ōŜƛƴƎ ŀǎƪŜŘ ǘƻ Ǉƭŀƴ ƻǳǊ ŦǳǘǳǊŜ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ΨŦƭŀǾƻǳǊ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƳƻƴǘƘΩ ƛǎ to seek academy status. We are considering all 
options open to us but unless there is a mass exodus from the cluster group it is difficult to see where the benefits lie; being an academy 
would entail the governors and management having vastly increased responsibility and no support from the Local Authority. It would be wrong 
to say that we have closed our minds but to take such a serious step requires the advantages to outweigh the disadvantages and at the 
moment it is difficult to see that they would do so. Whatever the future holds, the whole community will be consulted before any major 
decisions are made. 
 
Our outdoor classroom has transformed the ǎŎƘƻƻƭΩǎ ǿŜǘ ǿŜŀǘƘŜǊ ǇǊƻǾƛǎƛƻƴΦ The canopy in the space between the classrooms at the rear of 
the building has enabled the children to continue with outdoor activities even in inclement weather. 
 
The Parent, Teacher and Friends Association (PTFA) goes from strength to strength and provides amazing fundraising activities which support 
and enhance the life of the school. The PTFA is much appreciated. 
 
Mrs PollittΩǎ love of music and her extraordinary ability to inspire young musicians has resulted in most children learning to play an instrument. 
We have been receiving weekly whole class clarinet lessons since September, as a result Oak class are now all playing the clarinet in addition to 
all the other instruments (flutes, cornets, keyboards, guitars, brass baritone). The children make such good progress that they are able to take 
part in outside events such as the Small Schools Music Festival and the Dance Festival and many children are taking external examinations and 
doing extraordinarily well. 
 
As previously reported drama, sports events, first aid, hand bells, gardening and cooking are all available to the children, most of whom are 
also enthusiastic supporters of after-school clubs which include dance, tag rugby, hockey, chess/draughts, cooking, Stomp (making music with 
household items- brooms, pots and pans etc. All these activities boost self-confidence in our young performers. 
 
Global communication and links with schools across the world encourage the children to consider how others live; Shalbourne School fully 
embraces this technology and encourages the children to search for knowledge using the Ipads and computers to which all children have 
access. French and Spanish languages are taught throughout the school as an integral part of the curriculum. 
 
The church community of St Michael and All Angels has a positive impact on the lives of children. The children attend and sometimes take the 
ƭŜŀŘ ŀǘ ŦŜǎǘƛǾŀƭ ǎŜǊǾƛŎŜǎΣ ŜƴŘ ƻŦ ǘŜǊƳ ǎŜǊǾƛŎŜǎΣ ŀƴŘ ƭŜŀǾŜǊǎΩ ǎŜǊǾƛŎŜǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŎƘǳǊŎƘΦ  We continue ǘƻ ǳǎŜ Ψ[ƛƎƘǘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ /ŀƴŘƭŜΩΣ a method of 
enabling the children to plan and lead worship which is highly valued and has an excellent influence on the children. It is significant that all 
ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴ ǊŜŦŜǊ ǘƻ ΨǿƻǊǎƘƛǇΩ ŀǎ ƻǇǇƻǎŜŘ ǘƻ ΨŀǎǎŜƳōƭȅ ΨΣ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜȅ ŀǊŜ ǇǊƻǳŘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǊŜǎǇŜŎǘƛǾŜ ŘǳǘƛŜǎ ƛƴ ǇǊŜǇŀǊƛƴƎ ŦƻǊ ǿƻǊǎƘƛǇ. We regularly 
welcome members of the Church and Diocese and value their contribution to school life. A recent visit by the Archdeacon of Wiltshire, Ruth 
Worsley ǿŀǎ ŀ ƎǊŜŀǘ ǎǳŎŎŜǎǎ ǇŀǊǘƛŎǳƭŀǊƭȅ ǿƘŜƴ ǎƘŜ ŜȄǇƭŀƛƴŜŘ ƘŜǊ ǊƻƭŜ ŀǎ ōŜƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ΨǎƘŜŜǇŘƻƎΩ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ .ƛǎƘƻǇΩǎ ǎƘŜǇƘŜǊŘΦ   
 
The Governing Body has remained constant with the exception of the resignation of Martin Truran who we were very sad to lose. Mark 
Lofthouse an Associate Governor, has now become a full member of the Governing Body in place of Martin. We do thank all the governors for 
their commitment to the school in what is an increasingly heavy responsibility. Tony Griffiths, our longstanding clerk has decided to retire and 
we would like to thank him publicly for all that he has done to support and guide us and wish him a happy retirement. We have appointed a 
new clerk Nicola Hickford who joins us officially on the 1st March. 
 
The PCC and the community should be proud of Shalbourne School which is an outstanding Church school, where the welfare and 
achievement of all the pupils is paramount. Head teacher, Mrs Ruth Matthews, the staff and the governors look forward to maintaining 
progress in the year ahead, and welcoming your visits and support. 
 
Jennifer Blake                                              
Chairman of the Governors 
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